

# The China Difference in the U.S.-South Korea Alliance

By Tobias Harris, Abigail Bard, and Haneul Lee December 14, 2021

The Biden and Moon administrations do not see eye to eye on the best way to manage China's growing economic, military, and diplomatic power. This gap is becoming increasingly apparent as the United States engages its allies and partners to address the challenges posed by Beijing's agenda and the Moon administration strategically avoids taking sides. While the U.S.-South Korea alliance has historically been focused on staving off threats from North Korea, there is growing desire among U.S. policymakers to collaborate with Seoul as part of U.S. China policy. For the U.S.-South Korea alliance to remain sustainable, the United States must remain cognizant of constraints on South Korea's ability to join with partners to counter China, while also creating mechanisms that would allow South Korea to take greater risks in resisting China.

While this would not necessarily create alignment between the two countries, it would increase U.S. credibility and widen South Korea's space to maneuver as it charts its China and alliance policies. This would ultimately strengthen the alliance.

## **Aligning on China**

The Biden administration describes itself as in "strategic competition" with China.¹ There is growing consensus within the U.S. foreign policy community that aspects of Beijing's behavior challenge U.S. interests. For example, the People's Liberation Army (PLA) has enacted reforms and modernization efforts geared toward preventing U.S. intervention in regional crises.² It is leveraging its economic influence around the world in ways that undermine state sovereignty, as well as providing state support to domestic companies in ways that undercut the economic competitiveness of U.S. companies.³ The PLA is also exporting and expanding its use of authoritarian surveillance tools and attempting to set global rules and norms that make the world safer for the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) and its governance model.⁴

This issue brief explores U.S. and South Korean perspectives on China policy and outlines policy alternatives being discussed in the progressive community in the United States. It acknowledges that the term "progressive" is contested and does not necessarily represent the same views in both the United States and South Korea; nor are all self-proclaimed progressives in agreement about who can describe themselves using that term. For the purposes of this brief, "progressive" refers to those who see the policies they advocate for as promoting a more just and equitable society and world.

A key facet of Biden's emerging China strategy is engaging with U.S. allies and partners, with emphasis on cooperation with fellow democracies, to push back against threats to the liberal international order. Some of these efforts have included basic diplomatic outreach. In the early months of the Biden administration, high-level officials traveled to allied nations to assert that "America is back." Other efforts have been multilateral. In the Indo-Pacific, for example, the Biden administration has ramped up cooperation with fellow "Quad" nations—Australia, India, and Japan—as they coordinate on COVID-19 vaccine provision, climate change responses, critical and emerging technologies, and military exercises. Meanwhile, in September 2021, the United States, United Kingdom, and Australia announced the creation of AUKUS, a trilateral security pact aimed to "preserve security and stability in the Indo-Pacific."

The Moon administration has been circumspect in how it participates in these efforts. It is not a member of the Quad, and the May 2021 U.S.-South Korea leaders' joint statement did not directly refer to China.8 This was in sharp contrast with the April 2021 U.S.-Japan joint leaders' statement, which announced that U.S. President Joe Biden and Japanese Prime Minister Yoshihide Suga shared "concerns over Chinese activities that are inconsistent with the international rules-based order." After the Biden-Moon summit, the South Korean first vice foreign minister even said that he expected China would approve of the statement due to its lack of explicit reference to the country.10 Defense documents reflect a similar pattern: The joint communique from the 53rd Security Consultative Meeting—between the two countries' defense chiefs—refers to Taiwan but not China. However, the joint statement from the Japan-U.S. Security Consultative Committee meeting, which brought together the two countries' foreign affairs and defense leaders, explicitly lays out concerns emanating from Chinese behavior.<sup>12</sup> While rhetoric does not necessarily equate to policy or behind-the-scenes actions, it does indicate South Korea's reluctance to declare that its policy decisions are a response to Chinese behavior.

President Moon Jae-in's reluctance is driven in part by the fear that Beijing will use tools of economic coercion against the South Korean economy. China is by far South Korea's largest trading partner. In 2019, 25 percent of South Korea's export revenue and 21 percent of its imports by value came from China. China has leveraged this economic influence, and the Moon administration has reason to fear further attempts at coercion. In 2016, the United States and South Korea announced their decision to deploy a Terminal High Altitude Aerial Defense (THAAD) missile

battery in South Korea.<sup>14</sup> While the United States and South Korea justified this decision as a means of bolstering defense against North Korea, China protested the deployment out of concern that THAAD would be able to track China's missile activity as well. 15 In response, China deployed a range of economically coercive tactics against South Korea: It severely restricted Chinese tourism to South Korea, banned the sale of some South Korean products in China, closed a number of Lotte Mart stores, and restricted the South Korean entertainment sector's access to the Chinese market. 16 According to the Korean National Assembly Budget Office, the loss of revenue in the tourism sector alone was approximately \$6.8 billion in 2017.<sup>17</sup> While the alliance went ahead with the THAAD deployment, the Moon administration later told China that it would not deploy additional THAAD batteries, be a part of the U.S. missile defense network, or establish a formal trilateral military alliance with the United States and Japan.<sup>18</sup> Foreign Minister Kang Kyung-wha then clarified that the "three noes" were a statement of the Korean government's position rather than an agreement with China; but the episode highlighted the connection between economic coercion and security concessions.19

South Korean politicians recognize that they are caught in a challenging position. On picking between the United States and China, former speaker of South Korea's National Assembly Moon Hee-sang said, "We cannot abandon economy for the sake of security, and we cannot abandon security for the sake of economy." Likewise, during his 2021 New Year's press conference, President Moon emphasized that South Korea's relationships with China and the United States are both important. The need to hedge between the two is driven in part by the perception that the United States failed to support South Korea while it was targeted by Beijing's economic coercion in 2017. A reluctance to be "tough on China" may also be related to Moon's desire to maintain a relationship with China because he believes the nation plays a key role in fostering peace on the Korean Peninsula.

Furthermore, South Korea's security policy is largely focused on North Korea, and policy elites are split on whether China actually poses a threat to South Korea. This presents a contrast with Japan, the other U.S. ally in Northeast Asia, which has been more willing to take a rhetorical and policy stand in support of a U.S.-led security coalition.<sup>22</sup> Finally, South Korean politicians in the democratic era have historically vacillated between full-fledged support for the U.S. alliance and a desire to maintain its sovereignty and autonomy in foreign policymaking.<sup>23</sup>

Thus, hedging between the United States and China is not about "picking" China, but rather asserting South Korea's right to manage its foreign policy and further its own interests, including by creating pathways to reduce China's influence in the country. Moon's New Southern Policy (NSP) is a way of decreasing the country's exposure to the side effects of great power competition by strengthening South Korea's economic, diplomatic, and security ties to India and ASEAN member

states.<sup>24</sup> Since taking office in 2017, the Moon administration has also raised the defense budget by an average of 7.4 percent annually, whereas Moon's immediate conservative predecessors only raised the budget between 4 and 6 percent annually.<sup>25</sup> Moreover, the May 2021 lifting of the Revised Missile Guidelines, which limited the range and payload of South Korean missiles, allows Seoul to develop ballistic missiles that can strike China—among other countries further afield than North Korea.<sup>26</sup>

In some cases, South Korea tacitly supports certain U.S. objectives or initiatives without explicitly endorsing them. While the May U.S.-South Korea leaders' joint statement did not explicitly mention China, rhetoric about Taiwan and shared values are linguistic workarounds to acknowledge concerns about Chinese behavior. Even though the Moon administration has avoided endorsing the notion of a free and open Indo-Pacific, it has found ways to collaborate with the United States under the guise of the U.S. Indo-Pacific Strategy (under the Trump administration), the U.S. vision for a free and open Indo-Pacific (under the Biden administration), and the NSP.<sup>27</sup> Taken together, the Biden and Moon administrations seem to be having active conversations about cooperative efforts that advance both countries' interests while leaving space for Moon to stave off retaliation.

#### **Domestic debates on China**

The lack of alignment between the United States and South Korea on China is not necessarily a fixed state; there are active debates in both countries about how best to respond to China's growing assertiveness. While not necessarily sharing the same motivations, concerns held by some liberals in South Korea about picking sides or fueling great power competition mirror qualms held by some U.S. progressive groups about Biden's policy toward China. These groups are concerned that anti-China rhetoric has contributed to the rise in violence against members of the Asian, Asian American, and Pacific Islander communities in the United States and have asked the Biden administration and Congress to tone down messaging and policies that they believe villainize China or propagate the notion of a "new Cold War." There are also progressives that believe focusing on competitive elements of the U.S.-China relationship restrict possibilities for cooperation on climate change. Nearly 50 progressive groups signed a letter calling for the Biden administration to "eschew the dominant antagonistic approach to U.S.-China relations" and instead focus on diplomacy with China in order to address the climate crisis.

The debate over how to prioritize climate change in the U.S.-China relationship is also taking place within the administration.<sup>29</sup> John Kerry, the special presidential envoy for climate, has reportedly clashed with national security adviser Jake Sullivan in calling for improved U.S.-China ties in exchange for cooperation on climate.<sup>30</sup> Skeptics believe that Kerry is misguided and that China will not reduce its emissions based on improved U.S.-China ties,<sup>31</sup> as this emphasis on the role of

improved U.S.-China ties in fighting climate change downplays Beijing's culpability in undermining the global climate agenda. China is the largest emitter of greenhouse gases in the world: It is responsible for more than half of the world's coal consumption—and its consumption will not peak until 2025—and was instrumental in pushing for the Glasgow Climate Pact to include a commitment by signatories to the "phase down" rather than the "phase out" of coal, among other actions that demonstrate a lack of urgency in addressing climate change.<sup>32</sup>

Elite progressive sensibilities calling for U.S. efforts to reduce tensions with China could generate public pushback and political vulnerabilities. Indeed, 73 percent of Americans hold a negative view of China.<sup>33</sup> Shortly after Biden took office, Americans were split on their faith in his ability to handle China: 46 percent had no confidence in him to "deal effectively with China" while 53 percent had confidence; a greater percentage of Americans had confidence in his ability to handle other foreign policy issues such as improving relations with allies or fighting terrorism.<sup>34</sup> This lack of confidence disproportionately came from Republicans, which suggests the concern is not that Biden is too harsh on China but rather not harsh enough. Therefore, if Biden shifts his China policy toward a less confrontational approach, he also risks generating ammunition for political opponents eager to call him "weak on China." With Democrats holding a narrow majority in Congress as the United States heads into a midterm election year, Biden is unlikely to take risks in shifting his China rhetoric.

Moreover, while some U.S. progressives are calling for the Biden administration to take a less anti-China stance, there are those in South Korea asking for more pushback against China. The South Korean population's views of China are becoming increasingly negative. In spring 2015, 37 percent of the South Korean population held a "somewhat" or "very" unfavorable view of China; by summer 2020, this figure had risen to 75 percent—comparable to the United States.<sup>35</sup> Lee Jun-seok, the head of the conservative opposition People Power Party (PPP), said that South Korea needs to "fight against the enemies of democracy" and push back against Chinese "cruelty."36 Meanwhile, Yoon Seok-youl, the PPP candidate in the March 2022 South Korean presidential election, chided China—something the Moon administration has avoided doing—when defending the 2017 THAAD deployment. Yoon stated that China should withdraw its own long-range radars located in its border regions before calling for South Korea to withdraw THAAD, and he has not closed off the possibility of upgrading THAAD systems.<sup>37</sup> However, this rhetoric does not mean that Yoon is fully open to pushing back on China; he has also met with Beijing's ambassador to South Korea, saying he will do his best to upgrade bilateral ties if elected.<sup>38</sup> Finally, Lee Jae-myung, the nominee from the liberal Democratic Party of Korea, appears to be continuing in fellow party member Moon's vein, stating that there is no reason to take sides, which would reduce South Korea's room to maneuver.39

With that, there appears to be some political space for policy change in South Korea should Yoon win the March 2022 presidential election. However, even if there is a change of government in South Korea, it does not affect whether China could once again wield its economic might against the country, as it has recently done against Australia and Lithuania.<sup>40</sup> South Korea's rhetoric toward China could shift in the near term, but the extent to which it will implement a substantial policy shift depends on political elites' willingness to take a risk on the South Korean economy. Very few people dissatisfied with the Moon administration attribute that dissatisfaction to foreign policy. In a survey conducted at the end of November 2021, real estate policy was the most-raised source of dissatisfaction with the Moon administration, and a desire for change in government was the most-raised reason for supporting Yoon.<sup>41</sup> Because China policy is not a salient issue in the current election, responding to the populace's anti-China sentiment while potentially harming their higher-priority economic interests could generate backlash.

The United States must take proactive measures to reduce South Korea's economic risk if it wants to create space for South Korean support for both U.S.-led initiatives and unilateral South Korean efforts. The Biden administration appears to be taking some steps in this direction. In October 2022, President Biden announced that the United States would work with partners to develop an Indo-Pacific economic framework centered around "trade facilitation, standards for the digital economy and technology, supply chain resiliency, decarbonization and clean energy, infrastructure, worker standards, and other areas of shared interest." While not a unilateral U.S.-South Korea initiative, a comprehensive U.S. regional economic engagement plan would demonstrate U.S. credibility and commitment to the region. In November 2022, U.S. Trade Representative Katherine Tai traveled to South Korea to discuss the Korea-U.S. Free Trade Agreement (KORUS FTA) and new approaches to shared trade challenges, including in the areas of supply chains, emerging technologies, and digital issues. 43

However, improving U.S.-South Korea trade ties and U.S. economic integration will not be enough. The United States must also work to develop strategies to support South Korea, among other allies and partners, when they encounter direct economic retaliation. The United States must also be willing to support unilateral South Korean efforts to diversify the South Korean economy, even if it does not mean that U.S. companies and workers will be the immediate beneficiary. There is opportunity here in conversations surrounding supply chains and digital economic transformation to share best practices and resources.

### **Conclusion**

While South Korean public opinion on China is worsening, the country's economic dependence on China creates risk when it comes to translating negative sentiment into policy action. Therefore, there are limits to U.S.-South Korea security cooperation on China, and the two countries seem to be doing what they can to provide regional public goods together without South Korea running afoul of China. However, if the United States does desire a more active or visible South Korean presence in institutions or initiatives that China perceives as a threat, it must develop methods of supporting South Korea—along with other allies and partners—when it is the victim of economic coercion and retaliation. This must involve rebuilding trust in the United States as an economic partner, in addition to building mechanisms to blunt the damage caused by economic coercion.

Tobias Harris is a senior fellow for Asia policy at the Center for American Progress. Abigail Bard is the policy analyst for Asia policy at the Center. Hancul Lee is the research assistant for Asia policy at the Center.

This issue brief is the second in a series of publications from the Center for American Progress addressing a progressive vision for the U.S.-South Korea alliance. It was written based on consultations and conversations with a network of progressive U.S. and South Korean foreign policy thinkers, including but not limited to Jessica Lee, senior research fellow at the Quincy Institute for Responsible Statecraft. This brief, however, does not represent their views nor those of their organizations. The Center for American Progress thanks the Korea Foundation for its support of this project.

#### **Endnotes**

- 1 The White House, "Interim National Security Strate-gic Guidance" (Washington: 2021), p. 20, available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/up-loads/2021/03/NSC-1v2.pdf.
- 2 Office of the Secretary of Defense, "Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China: 2021" (Washington: U.S. Department of Defense, 2021), p. VIII, available at https://media.defense. gov/2021/Nov/03/2002885874/-1/-1/0/2021-CMPR-FINAL-PDF.
- 3 Bonnie S. Glaser, "Time for Collective Pushback against China's Economic Coercion," Center for Strategic and International Studies, January 13, 2021, available at https://www.csis.org/analysis/time-collective-pushback-against-chinas-economic-coercion; James McBride and Andrew Chatzky, "Is 'Made in China 2025' a Threat to Global Trade?", Council on Foreign Relations, May 13, 2019, available at https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/made-china-2025-threat-global-trade.
- 4 Paul Mozur, Jonah M. Kessel, and Melissa Chan, "Made in China, Exported to the World: The Surveillance State," *The New York Times*, April 24, 2019, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2019/04/24/ technology/ecuador-surveillance-cameras-policegovernment.html; Melanie Hart and Blaine Johnson, "Mapping China's Global Governance Ambitions: Democracies Still Have Leverage to Shape Beijing's Reform Agenda" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/article/mapping-chinas-global-governance-ambitions/.
- 5 Jason Strother, "Top US Officials in Asia on First Overseas Visit," Voice of America, March 16, 2021, available at https://www.voanews.com/a/6203321. html; Aamer Madhani, "Biden declares 'America is back' in welcome words to allies," Associated Press, February 19, 2021, available at https://apnews.com/ article/biden-foreign-policy-g7-summit-munichcc 10859afd0f542fd268c0a7ddcd9bb6.
- 6 The White House, "Fact Sheet: Quad Summit," Press release, March 12, 2021, available at https://www. whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/03/12/fact-sheet-quad-summit/; Kyodo News, "U.S., Japan, Australia, India begin joint naval drill amid China rise," October 13, 2021, available at https://english.kyodonews.net/news/2021/10/4a33ffe422fe-us-japan-australia-india-begin-joint-naval-drill-amid-china-rise.html.
- 7 The White House, "Remarks by President Biden, Prime Minister Morrison of Australia, and Prime Minister Johnson of the United Kingdom Announcing the Creation of AUKUS," Press release, September 15, 2021, available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/speeches-remarks/2021/09/15/remarks-by-president-biden-prime-minister-morrison-of-australia-and-prime-minister-johnson-of-the-united-kingdom-announcing-the-creation-of-aukus/.
- 8 The White House, "U.S.-ROK Leaders' Joint Statement," Press release, May 21, 2021, available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/05/21/u-s-rok-leaders-joint-statement/.
- 9 The White House, "U.S.- Japan Joint Leaders' Statement: 'U.S. JAPAN GLOBAL PARTNERSHIP FOR A NEW ERA," Press release, April 16, 2021, available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/04/16/u-s-japan-joint-leaders-statement-u-s-japan-global-partnership-for-a-new-era/.

- 10 Kim Seung-yeon, "Vice FM expects China to 'highly assess' S. Korea for not mentioning Beijing in Moon-Biden statement," Yonhap News Agency, May 24, 2021, available at https://en.yna.co.kr/view/ AFN20210524005600325.
- 11 U.S. Department of Defense, "53rd Security Consultative Meeting Joint Communique," Press release, December 2, 2021, available at https://www.defense.gov/News/Releases/Release/Article/2858814/53rd-security-consultative-meeting-joint-communique/.
- 12 Japan Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Joint Statement of the U.S.-Japan Security Consultative Committee (2+2)," Press release, March 16, 2021, available at https://www. mofa.go.jp/files/100161035.pdf.
- 13 World Integrated Trade Solution, "Korea, Rep. Trade," available at https://wits.worldbank.org/countrysnapshot/en/KOR (last accessed December 2021).
- 14 DOD News, "US to deploy THAAD missile battery to South Korea," September 16, 2016, available at https:// www.army.mil/article/171316/us\_to\_deploy\_thaad\_missile battery to south korea.
- 15 Reuters, "China says South Korea's THAAD anti-missile decision harms foundation of trust," July 24, 2016, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-south-korea-thaad-china/china-says-south-koreas-thaad-anti-missile-decision-harms-foundation-of-trust-idUSKCN 10504Q; Paul D. Shinkman, "U.S. Sends Message to China in THAAD Deployment," U.S. News & World Report, March 7, 2017 available at https://www.usnews.com/news/world/articles/2017-03-07/us-sends-message-to-china-in-south-korea-thaad-deployment-experts-say.
- 16 Ethan Meick and Nargiza Salidjanova, "China's Response to U.S.-South Korean Missile Defense System Deployment and its Implications" (Washington: U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2017), p. 7, available at https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Research/Report\_China's%20Response%20 to%20THAAD%20Deployment%20and%20its%20 Implications.pdf.
- 17 Yonhap News Agency, "Damage from China's ban on S. Korean tours estimated at 7.5 tln won," December 3, 2017, available at https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20171203004100320.
- 18 Park Byong-su, "South Korea's "three no's" announcement key to restoring relations with China," *The Hankyoreh*, November 2, 2017, available at https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english edition/e international/817213.html.
- 19 Ye Yeong-jun, "Jungguk, ganggyeonghwa jang-gwan bareon '3bur yaksok' eseo 'ipjang pyomyeong' euro sujeong," *Joongang Ilbo*, November 2, 2017, available at https://www.joongang.co.kr/article/22078468#home.
- 20 Uri Friedman, "How to Choose Between the U.S. and China? It's Not That Easy," *The Atlantic*, July 26, 2019, available at https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/ archive/2019/07/south-korea-china-united-statesdilemma/594850/.
- 21 Im Hyeong-seop, "Mun daetongryeong 'Si Jingping jogibanghan noryeok... hanjunggwangye maeu jungyo," *Yonhap News Agency*, January 18, 2021, available at https://www.yna.co.kr/view/AKR20210118067700001.

- 22 For discussions of these dynamics, see Moon Chungin and Boo Seung-chan, "Coping with China's Rise: Domestic politics and strategic adjustment in South Korea," Asian Journal of Comparative Politics 2 (1) (2017): 3–23, available at https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/2057891116682650; Brendan Taylor, "Japan and South Korea: The Limits of Alliance," Survival 54 (5) (2012): 93–100, available at https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/00396338.2012.728346?journ alCode=tsur20; Alexanda Sakaki and Nishino Junya, "Japan's South Korea Predicament," International Affairs 94 (4) (2018): 735–754, available at https://academic.oup.com/ia/article-abstract/94/4/735/5039996.
- 23 Scott A. Snyder, South Korea at the Crossroads: Autonomy and Alliance in an Era of Rival Powers (New York: Columbia University Press, 2018).
- 24 Presidential Committee on New Southern Policy, "New Southern Policy," available at http://www.nsp.go.kr/eng/main.do (last accessed December 2021). For discussion of the New Southern Policy, see Hoang Thi Ha and Glenn Ong, "Assessing the ROK'S New Southern Policy towards ASEAN" (Singapore: ISEAS-Yusof Ishak Institute, 2020), available at https://www.iseas.edu.sg/images/pdf/ISEAS\_Perspective\_2020\_7.pdf; Kathryn Botto, "South Korea Beyond Northeast Asia: How Seoul Is Deepening Ties With India and ASEAN" (Washington: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2021), available at https://carnegieendowment.org/files/202110-Botto\_KoreaBeyondKorea.pdf; Françoise Nicolas, "The Economic Pillar of Korea's New Southern Policy: Building on Existing Assets" (Paris: French Institute of International Relations, 2021), available at https://www.ifri.org/sites/default/files/atoms/files/nicolas\_economic\_pillar\_korea\_2021.pdf.
- 25 Lami Kim, "A Hawkish Dove? President Moon Jae-in and South Korea's Military Buildup," War on the Rocks, September 15, 2021, available at https://warontherocks. com/2021/09/a-hawkish-dove-president-moon-jae-inand-south-koreas-military-buildup/.
- 26 Brian Kim, "US lifts missile restrictions on South Korea, ending range and warhead limits," *Defense News*, May 25, 2021, available at https://www.defensenews.com/global/asia-pacific/2021/05/25/us-lifts-missile-restrictions-on-south-korea-ending-range-and-warhead-limits/.
- 27 U.S. Department of State, "The United States of America and The Republic of Korea on Working Together to Promote Cooperation between the Indo-Pacific Strategy and the New Southern Policy," Press release, January 20, 2021, available at https://www.state.gov/the-unitedstates-of-america-and-the-republic-of-korea-on-working-together-to-promote-cooperation-between-the indo-pacific-strategy-and-the-new-southern-policy/; The White House, "U.S.-ROK Leaders' Joint Statement," Press release, May 21, 2021, available at https:// www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statementsreleases/2021/05/21/u-s-rok-leaders-joint-statement/. Key documents related to the Indo-Pacific strategy include U.S. Department of State, "A Free and Open Indo-Pacific: Advancing a Shared Vision" (Washington: 2019), available at https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/Free-and-Open-Indo-Pacific-4Nov2019. pdf; U.S. Department of Defense, "Indo-Pacific Strategy Report: Preparedness, Partnerships, and Promoting a Networked Region" (Washington: 2019), available at https://media.defense.gov/2019/Jul/01/2002152311/-1/-1/1/DEPARTMENT-OF-DEFENSE-INDO-PACIFIC-STRATEGY-REPORT-2019.PDF.
- 28 Russell Jeung and Jessica L. Lee, "Rivalry Without Racism," Foreign Affairs, July 28, 2021, available at https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/unitedstates/2021-07-28/rivalry-without-racism.
- 29 198 Methods of Nonviolent Action and others, "Cooperation, Not Cold War, To Confront the Climate Crisis," Friends of the Earth, July 7, 2021, available at http://focorg/wp-content/uploads/2021/07/Cooperation-Not-Cold-War-To-Confront-the-Climate-Crisis-129.pdf.
- 30 John Hudson and Ellen Nakashima, "In advance of climate summit, tension among Biden aides on China policy," *The Washington Post*, October 25, 2021, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/ national-security/biden-kerry-sullivan-cop26-chinaclimate/2021/10/25/8429aa96-3502-11ec-9a5d-93a89c74e76d\_story.html.

- 31 Ella Nilsen, "John Kerry is pushing China to do more on climate. Beijing is pushing back," CNN, September 3, 2021, available at https://www.cnn.com/2021/09/03/ politics/john-kerry-climate-china/index.html; Isaac Stone Fish, "Opinion: Dear progressives: You can't fight climate change by going soft on China," *The Washington Post*, July 10, 2021, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2021/07/10/pandering-to-china-isnt-the-way-to-fight-climate-change/.
- 32 Johannes Friedrich, Mengpin Ge, and Andrews Pickens, "This Interactive Chart Shows Changes in the World's Top 10 Emitters," World Resources Institute, December 10, 2020, available at https://www.wri.org/ insights/interactive-chart-shows-changes-worlds-top-10-emitters; International Energy Agency, "Coal Information: Overview, Consumption," available at https:// www.iea.org/reports/coal-information-overview/consumption (last accessed December 2021); Reuters, David Stanway, and Cate Cadell, "President Xi says China will start cutting coal consumption from 2026, April 22, 2021, available at https://www.reuters.com/ world/china/chinas-xi-says-china-will-phase-downcoal-consumption-over-2026-2030-2021-04-22/; Katrina Bishop, "China and India will have to explain themselves on coal, COP26 president says," CNBC, November 14, 2021, available at https://www.cnbc. com/2021/11/14/china-india-will-have-to-explainthemselves-on-coal-cop26-president.html
- 33 Laura Silver, Kat Devlin, and Christine Huang, "Unfavorable Views of China Reach Historic Highs in Many Countries," Pew Research Center, October 6, 2020, available at https://www.pewresearch.org/ global/2020/10/06/unfavorable-views-of-china-reachhistoric-highs-in-many-countries/.
- 34 Laura Silver, Kat Devlin, and Christine Huang, "Most Americans Support Tough Stance Toward China on Human Rights, Economic Issues," Pew Research Center, March 4, 2021, available at https://www.pewresearch.org/global/2021/03/04/most-americans-support-tough-stance-toward-china-on-humanrights-economic-issues/.
- 35 Laura Silver, Kat Devlin, and Christine Huang, "Unfavorable Views of China Reach Historic Highs in Many Countries," Pew Research Center, October 6, 2020, available at https://www.pewresearch.org/ global/2020/10/06/unfavorable-views-of-china-reachhistoric-highs-in-many-countries/.
- 36 Ser Myo-ja and Sung Ji-won, "PPP's Lee works on his policy toward China," Korea JoongAng Daily, July 12, 2021, available at https://koreajoongangdaily.joins. com/2021/07/12/national/politics/Lee-Junseok-China-Xing-Haiming/20210712183200432.html.
- 37 Han Ji-hoon, "Yun seokyeol 'jung, sadeu cheolhoe jujangharyeomyeon jaguk reideo cheolsubuteo' (jonghap)." Yonhap News Agency, July 14, 2021, available at https://www.yna.co.kr/view/AKR20210714168951001; Lee Haye-ah, "(LEAD) Yoon says S. Korea is free to upgrade THAAD," Yonhap News Agency, November 12, 2021, available at https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN2021111 2008551315?section=national/politics.
- 38 Ahn Sung-mi, "Presidential hopeful Yoon vows to enhance Seoul-Beijing ties," *The Korea Herald*, November 19, 2021, available at http://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20211119000572.
- 39 Kim Hak-jae, "'Halmal hagessda' i jaemyeongpyo daebukjeongchaek, ganeungharkka [yeodaeseon hubo i jaemyung]," Financia News, October 10, 2021, available at https://www.fnnews.com/ news/202110101440522038.
- 40 Mahalia Dobson, "Australia embraces U.S. and pays price with China as trade war hits bottom line," NBC News, June 20, 2021, available at https://www.nbcnews.com/news/world/australia-embraces-u-s-pays-price-china-trade-war-hits-n1270458; Andrius Sytas, "Lithuania says Chinese customs is blocking its exports," Reuters, December 3, 2021, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/china-lithuania-trade/lithuania-says-chinese-customs-is-blocking-its-exports-idUSKBN2II0Y7.

- 41 Gallup Korea, "deirri opinieon je475ho (2021nyeon 12weol 1ju) daeseon hubo jijido, hubobyeol jiji iyu, naenyeon daeseon gyeorgwa gidae," December 2, 2021, available at https://www.gallup.co.kr/gallupdb/reportContent.asp?seqNo=1252.
- 42 The White House, "Readout of President Biden's Participation in the East Asia Summit," Press release, October 27, 2021, available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/10/27/readout-of-president-bidens-participation-in-the-east-asia-summit/.
- 43 Office of the United States Trade Representative, "Joint Statement by the Trade Ministers of the United States of America and the Republic of Korea on the Occasion of the Sixth Meeting of the Joint Committee of the U.S.-Korea Free Trade Agreement," Press release, November 19, 2021, available at https://ustr.gov/about-us/policy-offices/press-office/press-releases/2021/november/joint-statement-trade-ministers-united-states-america-and-republic-korea-occasion-sixth-meeting.